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Egl’ PROCEEDINGS

« o o The regular monthly Board meeting
of the Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries Commissiolj
was held on Tuesday,'May.za.j1974. at 10:00 o'clocK
a. m., ‘at the wWild Life and Fisheries Bulldlng,
400 Royal Street New Orleans, Lou:._s.tana,.H° C.
Luttreil. chairman, presiding.

PRESENT WERﬁ:

‘H; C. LUTTRﬁLL. Chairﬁan
MARC DﬁPUY, Vice Chairman
C’ . : . c. ANGELLE, Director
J. H. LAPﬁYRE, Member
J. THOMPSON, Member

D. F. WILLE, Member

— —— w—— it — —

1, Approval of minutes of March 26 and April 30, |(4)
1974.

i | DR. LYLE ST. AMANT

Y

2. Request from Louisiana Materials Company, (5)
Inc., for renewal of permit for removing
sand and or/gravel from Mississippi

River, Mile Post 75 to Mile Post 89,
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Mile Post 105 to Mile Post 120, and Mile

Post .123 to Mile Post 126,

MR. RICHARD YANCEY

3. 'COnsider requesting U. s. Department of

Interior to have a Rule-Making Hearing
'og'Centfal Flyway issue.

MR. ALLAN ENSMINGER

4. Request from Texas International Petroleum
Coréoration for right-of-way agreement
to install salt water disposal line on
Rockefeller ﬁefuge.

MR. JOE HERRING

5. Lease renewal, Georgia—Pacific Wildlife
Management Area,

6. Saliné and Spring Bayou ﬁeadquarteré
facilities. |

7. Spring Bayou Wildlife Management Area road

repair bids.

8. Fence repairs, Red River wildlife Ménagement
Area.

2. Fence ;epairs, Saline Wildlife.Management
Area,

10. Fence contract, new, Red ﬁiver Wwildlife

(9)

(14)

(28)
(30)

(32)
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é\‘ . - Management Area,

11. Fence contract, new, Three Rive?s wildlife |(35)
Mahagement Area.
12. Land for sale, Diétrict IV, Concordia Parish, (37)
13. Land exchangé, Russell Sage Wildlife Manage~ ([(43)
ment Area. |

QTHER BUS INESS

‘Discussion of frog season. ' _“ {49)
Discussion of raccoon season. ’ 56)
Discussion of guail program. S 75)

N PrOposed.pfimiﬁive weapons (black powder,
<:. : | muzzle-loading) season. | | - 87)
| Discussion of military operatiops on wildlife

managemehp afeas.' : 97)

Adjburnmen;. ’ | | » 104)

CHAIRMAN H. C. LUTTRELL: The meeting
will come to order.

The first order of business will be thé
adOption'of the minufes of the'previoﬁs meetings,
as they are written,‘ We are adopting the minutes
of September 5, October 23, 1973 and March 26 and

April 30, 1974. What is your pleasure?

HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in.new- orleans



é\. - ¢ 'MRVO- &."THOMPSON: I Qould iike to move
we accept them as presented.

MR. D. F. WILLE: Second.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved that we
accept the'minutes as presénted,'and seconded by
Mr. wille. All in favor, say aye..

IN UNISON: Aye.

THE CHAiRﬁAN: Opposed, no.

| (No response)

So ordered.

0.K., Dr. St. Amant.
Q'- . ~ r br}i. LYLE ST. AMANT: " Mr. chairman and
' Méﬁbers of the Commission, there is one item this
morning. It is a request for thelrenewal of a
permit for removing sand énd‘fill material fiom
the Mississipéi River, between Mile Posts 75 and 89,
Mile Post 105 to 120, and 123 to 126.

This permit has been held by Louisiana
Materials Company, Inc., and it has.been active
and in order for the past five yea£s. I recommend
that ‘the permit be reactivated or granted to them.
Now there is a question here. This permit had been

for a five-year period. The Commission has direct¢d

©
o0y,
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to issue these for one-year periods in the future.

Shall Qé-givé it for a one-year period?

_ THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. ‘That was by resolu-

‘tion of the Commission and has not been rescinded,

so it would be for a one-year period but it would

~be with the right'of option of renewal.

DR. ST. AQANT: In that case-then, I
recommend -- |

MR. THOMPSON: Option of renewal?

DR;VST;'AMANT:. Yes. All of theﬁe have
an option to renew, but you act on it? you knowo
If you don't wan£ to f;‘ |
- MR. THOMPSON: I would just iike to
know. You say an option. What does the option
contain, how much, wﬂén, wheré?'

DR, ST. AMANT: Ali of these give them
the right to cohe back in and request renewal.
You have the right to --

MR. THOMPSON: Thelreason for'my ques~
tion, Déctpr; is I just guestion whether you'
should have "option" on there, since anyone has

the right to come in and make this request. I see

no need for the option in it. This could mean
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unbeknown to me that.might not be with my accord.

DR. ST. AMANT: All right.

‘MR. THOMPSON: But I would like to make
a motion that we érant.this.request.

MR. LAPEYRE: Second.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.
ThémpsOn. seconded by Mr. LaPeyre, that we grant
the regquest as recommended by Dr. St. Amant. .Do
I hear any objection? Any discussion?

MR. MARC DUPUY: Just a little bit of
discussion. Doctor, if we do in fact grant an
option to renew each time, then I think we might
be'acting not only not consistent with ouf prior
poliéy about one-year limitations, but we might
get ourselves intoa legal situation where we would
have to.;enew'neﬁt year, if we granted an option
fo renew at this‘périod of time. Let's not get
ourselves -- ‘

DR. ST. AMANT: There is a possibilitg
“here that there is a wrong terminology'being used.
Actually all the permits ought to have the'right
to come back in and ask for renewal and you have a

right to reject it if you want.

[
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THEVCHAIRMAN: Correéf. *When‘I said-
”Option,;-I‘thihk I meant'the,righﬁ to renew, and
tﬁat was in the original agreehent.

Y.DR._ST.'AMAﬁf; I Qili make a note that
in the permit document therefbe nb'mehtion'of the
term "option*,

THE CHAIRMAN: But they have the right
to renew, the r;ghf'ﬁo request reneﬁal,'ﬁduld be
better terminology.

MR. DUPUY: Let's do it that way.

MR, THOMBSON: I’tﬁoughtithe Doctor had
deleted that and my motion was excludiﬁg the
optibn.. |

| MR. DUPUY: Yes.,. ‘I just'raised the Ques-
tion regarding policy.' . |

THE'CHAIRxAN: Any other discussion? If
I‘heér no objection, -it is so ordered.

-(Fuil téxt’of the

regolution,is hefe made

a part of the record.)
BE IT RESOLVED that the

Louisiana Wild Life .and Fisheries

Commission does hereby grant permission
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to Lou;siana'materiais co., Idégllﬁo
dredge fill material~from the.Missis-
sippi River, Mile Post 75 to Mile
Post 89, Milé Post iOS-to Miie,Pdst
120, and Mile Post 123 to Mile-POSt
126, renewing théir’pgrmit for‘a'period-
-of one year from'May 28, 1974, ét a
xoyaltyjof five cents per cubic jard;
THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Yancey.
MR. RICHARD YANCEY: Mr. Chairman and
Mémpers of thé Commission, we wéuld-like to recom-
mend that you adopt a résolution'fequesting thét |
the Interior Department conduct a formal rule-
ﬁaking public hearing on the issue of Louisiana's
relationship to the_MiSsissippi and Central Fly-
ways and that'this public hearing 5e held'prior
to the establishment of the 1974~75 hunting season
regulationsgand that this public-hearing be held
in Lake Charles in order that people from thié'
state would have an opportunity ﬁo go. to this
hearing and present iheir views and‘make recom-
mendations.‘

We all kxnow that over the past several

5000,
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years we have ﬁad several'conferénces with offi-
cials of the Interior Depaftmeqt to determine'which
flyway Louisiana should be aiigned'with, eithér th%
Central or the Mississippi Flyway; The Commission
also caused biological'studies to be made by out-
of-state reéearch agencies‘and‘thesé studies
revealed that most sf thé‘dﬁcks that come to
Louisiana come down ;he Central rather than the
Mississippi Flyway. We all know that éhis state
has, for ﬁany years, been administered by the
Department of the Interior as a part of the Mis-
sissippi Flyway rather £han»the Central Flyway.
We have been in the Qrong flyway all‘of this time,
as revealed by these biological studies.

So far our endeavors to have the state
transferred to the éentral Flyway have failed.
Thié issue is still very much alive in the state
and we feel at this time we should ask that this
pﬁblic hearing be’held in order that more'facts
can be brought to light and that Louisiéna's propex
position between thé‘two flyways could theh be
determined.

We would like to recommend that you adopt

29 HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC, the complete convention service in new. orleans
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I think it is a most worthwhile thing that we have

this resolutioﬁ at this time.
THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard the récom-
mendatién by Mr. Yancey. Is there any discussion?
" MR. WILLE: I would 5u§t like to say fha?
had‘in a long time'because it is getting us closer
to movihg into the fight flyway, Dick, and i would
like to make the motion, if the Chairman would
allow me to. |

~ THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Dupuy has asked to

-
-

make the motion.. You may second.
MR. DﬁPUY: I will second.
| MR, WILLE: I,éd move.
MR, DUPUY:‘ Second.
THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.
Wille, seconded by‘ﬁr.vDupuy. We would all like
to move and second this thing. What is your
pleésure? All in favor, say aye.
IN UNISON: Ave. |
THE CHAiRMAN: All opposed, no.-
| (No response)
It ié so ordered.,

(The full text of the

113 .
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resolution. is here made a

part of the record.,)

WHEREAS the regulations pro-

" mulgated by the Department of the Interior

each year for hunting migratory waterfowl

are designed to provide a uniform body

of protective law for the birds as tﬁey
migrate southward; and

WHEREAS several studies have
conclugively shown that the majority of

-

waterfowl arriving in Louisiana travel

- down the Central Flyway: and

WHEREAS the Department of the
Interior ﬂas éstablished regulatiohs
each yéar placing Louisiana in the
Missiésippi Flyway; and

WHEREAS the Louisiana Wild
Life and Fishéries Commission has for

several years requeéted that the

Department of Interior change this

State's alignment to conform with

- the most recent analys{s of biological

data;

e

‘gg :
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NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED
that the Louisiana Wild ‘Life and Fisheries
Commission request an immediate, formal
krule-making public hearing by the Deparﬁ-
ment of Interior, Bureau oﬁ Sport Fisheries.
and wildlifef on the issue of the migra-
tory flight patterns of waterfowl arriving
in Louisiana, and the Flyway'intojwhich
'Louisiana should be included for the
1974-75 hunting season. The Commission
recomﬁendé that it be held in Lake '
Charles,  Louisiana, prior to the édOption
of migratory hunting regulations for the
1974-75 season.

| BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that
copies of this resolution be forwarded
to the Honorable Rogers C. B. Morton,
Secretary of Interior, and Mr. Lynn A.
Greenwalt, Directoerf the Bureau ofl
Sport Fishéries and wildlife.

' THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Veilloﬁ, we are glad
to have you here. Always. glad to have you hére°

I hope you have something for the good of the

L 1]
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order.

That takes care of Mr. Yancey,. Mr.
Ensminger.

MR. ALLAN ENSMINGER: Mr. Chairman and
Gentlemen of the COmmission, we have received a-
request‘from-Texas‘;nte;hational Petroléum cor-
pdration to install a saltwater'injection 1iné
across a small poxrtion of our Rockefeller Refuge.
This wouid involve‘a righﬁ—of—way 25 feet wide'by
283 feet in length, and it would service a well in
which the Wild Life and Fisheries*Commissidn has a
part of the unit operation. The injection well is
located on Rockefeller Refuge on one of the Pan-
American leases. They have givéh this company.the
authority to use‘their injection well if we grant
a right-of~way, and I would recommend that we do
grant Texas internationél Petroleum Corporation the
right-of~-way t§ cross this small portion of
Rockefeller.

THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard the recom=
mendation, genf.lemen° Is there any diécussion?

MR. DUPUY: Question. You said 283 feet?

MR. ENSMINGER: Yes, and it is 25 feet

068
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wide, so it is a very short distance.

"MR. DUPUY: And the Pan-American disposal

well is not on the Refuge?

" MR. ENSMINGER: . It is on the Refuge, yes.

It is a wéli on the Refuge and'thig company is
coming onﬁo the Refﬁge to inject their saltwatef
into this'existing_well.

. THE CHAIRMAN: We have an interest in
both wells.

MR, ENSMINGER: Yes, we do. We have a
portion of the unit‘under-the wéi that the salt-
water is coming from. ”

THE CHAIRMA&: So thisvﬁotld be the
logical move to make.

MR. DUPUY: I so move;'Mr;~chairman.

MR. . LAPEYRE: Second,

THE CHAIRMAN: Iﬁ_has been moved by Mr.
Dupuy and sgconded by Mr.;LaPeyre that we accept,
and if I hear no objection) it is so ordered.

| kThe full text ofithe

resolution is here made
a part of the record.)

WHEREAS the Louisiana wild

(1123 ) .
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Life and Fisheries Commiséion hés
received a rquesf from thé Texas
International Petroleum Corporation
for a'right—of~&ay to servicg a salt-
.watér disposal line, and
WHERgAs the Louisiana wila
'Lifg and Fisheries COmmission has
property on the production unit of the
well producing the saliwater, and-
WHEREAS this work cad'be
pgrférméd without.interfering with the
wildlife interest on.the refuge, and
‘WHEREAS Texas International
Petroleum Corporation agrées to pay
the standard right-of-way fee charged
by the Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries
Commission, | |
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED"
that the Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries
Commission does hereby grant a right-of-
way, 25 feet wide, 283.64 feet‘in length
in Section 21,.Township 15 south, Range 4

West to Texas International Petroleum

t

QO
000
354

HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC., the complete convention service in new- orleans
L2013 ] ) o




- Ccorporation foé the purpose of -installing
ahd maintaining a saltwater disposal line,
and |

‘TIHEREFORE BE IT f‘URTHER RESOLVED
that the_Direcﬁor is hereby authoriéed fo
sign.ail docﬁments pertaining'to this
right-of-way.

THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Th#t gets us
down to Mr. Herring. » -

MR. JOE HERRING: Thank you, Mr. Chair-

man. We have. several items on thzagenda}_ The

first one is a lease renewal with Georgia-Pacific
Lumber company for the Georgia-Pacific wildlife

Management Area in Morehouse Parish. This lease

renewal will be similar and same to other leases

we have pertaining to wildlife management areas

from a number of companies and individuals throughf

out the state.

I would like to just make one comment
on this. The officials éfe here from Géorgia*'
éacific, which we would ;ike to.feCOgnize them
shortly. This is the oldest wildiife management

area that is on a lease bagis that we have in the

[
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ments, we find that the first one that we have was

"reduced as progress has been made in that part of

1. and John Turner -- they are all from Crosset Lumbex

Company -- to come forward, and I would like to

state and checking back through the lease agree-

signed on April 13, 1935. At that time it took in
not the area that we have now but it took in almost
from the Arkansas line down to a pdint near Monroe,

Louisiana. As time has gone on, it has been

the state.
At this time I think it would be more

appropriate for Mr. John Wishart, Charles Burleigh

call on our'Directorlfhen to present them with.a
little certificaﬁe*éf appreciation, |
DIRECTOR J. BURTON. ANGELLE:. Mr. Chair-
man and Memﬁers~of ﬁhe Commission, fe11§w workers,
we are réél proud'taday to‘be able to present to
GeorgiaQP;cific é pléque in recognition of their
effofts, ;s they'have provided for many, ﬁany yearsg
many thousands of acres of land in our wildlife
managemen;(program. 'We depend on this kind of
"

people, along with other .individuals throughout

the state, to provide these 'lands free of charge

23
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to the sportsmen and to the people of the stgte.

_Without this type of a program, we would
be in a hell of a shape, the sportsmén would. They
would have no place to hunt on these public hunt-
ing areas.

So, on behalf of the Commission and on

:behalf‘df the people of the State of Louisiana and
on behalf of the sportsmen especially, we want to
provide.you-oﬁr thanks and hope that we can have
some real lasting relations. In behalf of the
Coﬁmissfbn againf we would like to present you with
a very small plaéue signéd by our Chairman and my-
self as Directorl It says, “The Wild Life and
Fisheries COmmissioﬁ presents this certificate as
a token of appreciation to the Georgia-Pacific
Crosset Division for outstanding contribution to
the sportsmen of the State of L@uisiana by pro- .
vidingilaﬁd for the management of wild life species
ihe State of Louisiana as a’whole, and spértsmen in
particular, are deeply indebted to you for joining
in their efforts to help preserve and perpetuate
the wild life resources of Louisiana.®

Again, in behalf of the Commission and

L
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.into the houses there, and then have this ratified

the people, we would like to present this to you,
and thank you again. (Applauée)

MR. jOHN WISHART: Thank you very muéh:

MR°‘HERRING: Ouf photographer will be
here right after the meetiné -- he 1is out‘right
now -- to get SOme pictures for.Cros#et Lumbér
company and also for own use here ih;the'department
so as soon as the meeting is over, we will get
those with the Chairman and Director and others.

Mr. Chairman, the next item we have on
the agenda, we hgve been notified by the érchitect,
Bill Baker; that the Saline ahd SpringiBayou head-
quarters complexes are now complete and ready for
our final inspection and possible acceptance.

I would like to recommend to the.COm—
misgion here that the Chairman name a committee,
possibly members who are close by, that we can get
together some time this week or the first part 6f
next week and check these facilities, and.if we
find they are acceptable, then we can go ahead and

accept the facilities so our personnel can move

at our June meeting,

%% HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in new orleans
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‘|. have a heavy use on this area during the summer,

,1ik§ to have our personnel living back on these

‘sorry there -- we would like to go ahead and

~lease with Georgia-Pacific.

We are receiving some. vandalism and we

especially the Spring Bayou area., There are alwaysdg
a couple of hundred cars parked on .our boat ramp

close to the headguarters faciiities, and we would

héadquafters just as quick as possible.
I would like to recommend this to the
Commisgiod-at this time.
'-DIRECTOR ANGELLE; Mr. Herring, going
back on item No.,s,‘do you need some COmmiséion
action for the fenewiﬁg of the lease, or has that~

already been done?

MR. HERRING: No. We would like -- I am

accept it. We got into the presentation of the
plague, but thank you, Mr. Cchairman, if the Com-

mission will go ahead and agree to accept this

MR. DUPUY: "I so move.
MR. THOMPSON: Second.
THE CHAIRMAN: ‘It has been moved by Mr.

Dupuy, seconded by Mr. Thompson, that the Commissign

0 i
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accept this renewal lease from Georgia-Pacific.
I hear no objection, it is so ordered.

(The full text of the

‘resolution is here made

‘a part of the record.)
,ﬁHEﬁEAS the Georgia-Pacific
wildiife Managément A;ea is'np'fqr |
iease_renewal} and
wﬁEREAS personnel of the
Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries
Commiééibn ﬁa%e met-with Georgia-
Pacifié COrporation‘personnel; and
:WHEREAS a iease agreementj‘
has beén drawn up for a peridd of
ten (10) years, comparatiye to our
regular wildlife managemept érea
lease} and
WHEREAS the Georgia-Pacific
ﬁildlife ﬂanagement-Area is the Qldest
wildlife management area in the state,
NOwW THEREFORE QE_IT RESOLVED

that the Louisiana WwWild Life and

Fisheries Commission accept this lease

If
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| renewal and recognize the importance of
| this wildlife management area and the
fimportéht role tﬁat the Georgia-Pécific
Wildlife Management Area‘is piaying in
assistinglthe sportsmen of our state
and that the ﬁouisiaﬁa Wild Life and
Fisheries COmmission expreSS’sinée;e
 épp£eéiation for this lease renewal on
behalf of the sportsmén»of our state.
MR;'HERRING: OOK,,‘then‘the.nextvone,
M;.\cﬁairman,ﬂwas the Saline and Spring Bayou head-
‘ii. - quarters, whatever you would like to do with that.
o THE CHAIRMAN: I will now appoint a com-
mittee of Marc Dupuy an@ myself>and‘ahy of the |
qthér members who may wish and who are able to come
to meet with ybu at ten o'clock Thursday for the
inspection of the Saline‘and Sprihg Bayou facilities;
MR. HERRING: Thank you, Mr. éhairman.
| (Full text of reéolutién
relﬁfive to above is
here made a paft of the
record.)

WHEREAS the Louisiana Wild Life and

HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in new orleans
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‘on

" Fisheries Commission has been hotified
by,Mr.»ﬁi;liam Baker, aréhipect for
the Salihe and Spring Bayou}wildlife
v-Managemepp Area Heddquartefs Complexes,
‘that the jobs aré completed and ready
' fbt aécepﬁahée, and | |
' WHEREAS it.i§ very important
that thesgibuildings be accepted and
our persénﬁei méve into‘them“for security
purposes on the game management‘areas. and

WHEREAS the Commission will not
meet again'ﬁntil June 21, 1954;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED
that the'chairman name a committeé from
the Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries

“”Commissiohlto inspéct and accept these
A,facilities provided they meet the plans
,énd'specification and a letter be given
to the contractor of acceptance and
ratified aﬁ the June 21, 1974, comhission-
meeting.
MR°FHERRING: ?he.next item that we have

the agenda, we have received bids for the repaiz
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accept this bid and have the work done. I recom-

'Thbmpson, seconded by Mr. Wille, that we accept

on our Spriﬁg'Bay§u Wildlifé Mahaéement Area roads.|
Thesélwere‘damaged during the flood of 1973 and
the low bidnon tba; was fb£ $38,953, submitfed‘by
ﬁerrick COnstructionfcompany of Cottonpoft,
Louiéiané,

The,cbst of #heSeﬂiepairsfwill be reim-
bursedxby'the,Feder;l DiSaner Assistance Adminis-

tration. They have so advised us to go ahead and

mend we accept it.

THE CHAIRMAN: Yoﬁ have heard the recom-
mendation. |

MR, THOMPSON: i,so move.

MR, WILLE: I secqnd. |

"THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.

the recommendgtion. All those in favor, say aye.
IN UNISON: Aye.
'THE CHAIRMAN: Opposed, no.
(No response)
so orﬁered.v
. (The full text of the

resolution is here made

@ ' :
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a part of the record.)
' WHEREAS the State Department
'of'Highways3has received bids for repairs
of roads and bridges damaged during the
flood of ;973, aqd
WHEEEAS this work will be reim-
- bursed by the éederal Disaster Assistance
Administration,iand
WHEREAS the low bid received
was in the amount of'$38,953, including.
two percent'contingencies,from Merrick
cOnstfuction Company, P; 0. Box 217,
Cottonport, Louisiana; and
| WHEREAS the Stéte-Department
of Highways has recommended this as a
good bia, |
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVEb
that the Louisiana wWild Life and |
Fisheries COmmission‘accept this low
bid of $38,953 from Merrick Construction
Company, P. O, Box 217, Cottonport,

Louisiana, and so advise the State

Highway Department so that work can be

started.

G680
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of the Spring Bayou Headquarters facilities from

~don't know what that date will be.

together before I made the appointment, but I dis-

Sorry. .I would like to have you up there.

THE CHAIRMAN: Now I want to go back. I

want to amend fhe meeting date of the inspection

Thursday to Friddy because I forgot to invite our
Director and he says he can be thérelFriday, SO we
will meet at the sgme time, except amend that from
Thursday of this week to Friday of this week.

Does that meet with your approval, Marc?

MR. DUPUY: Yes, sir. “

THE CHAIRMAN:. O.K., 10 o'clock at the

Spring Bayou Headquarters Friday this week. I

MR. DUPUY: 31.
THE CHAIRMAN: 31lst? May 31.

Listen. We should have gotten our heads

covered that I have two meetings for Friday and I
can't be there, so our Director says he cannot be
there Thursday. "since I am the closest one at

hand and chairman, it will be Thursday at 10 o'cloq

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: I will check on your

checking.
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‘tion. ‘That is 100 percent federal funds on it.

THE‘QHAIRMAN: Do I have you confused?
It will have to be Thursday. Thursday at 10 o'clog
at'Spring Bayou. Joe, I believe that takes care
of that. '

MR. HERﬁING: 0.K., thank you, Mr. Chair-
man. The hext‘item'then‘whichlwe have 6n the
aggnda, we received bids pertaining to fence
repairsAon our Red Rivgr Wildlife Management Area,
and this was damageé‘from the flood of 1973, also.,
Hurricane Fence cémpany was the .low bidder on £his
in the amount of $19,887. This, too, will be paid

for by the Federal Disaster Assistance Administra-

I recommend at this time that we go
ahead and accept this bid also for these repairs
on our Red River Wi1d1ife Management Area fence.

THE CHAiRMAN:"You héar the recommenda-
tion. Do we have any discussion? If théré is no
discussion and I hear no objections, it is so
ordered.  Mr.-Wille had his hand up.

MR. WILLE: I make the motion,

MR. DUPUY: Second.

THE CHAIRMAN: It is moved by Mr. Wille,

60 ' _
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seconded by Marc Dupuy. If I hear no objection,
it is so ordered.
(The full text of the
res§lution is heré‘made
a part of the record.)
WHEREAS bids have been
rgceiv;dffdf tﬁe repairs of twenty.
(20) miies of boundary fence on the
Red River ﬁildlife Management Area, and
WHEREAS the ;ow bid has been
received from the Hurricane 'Fence Com~
pany of New Orieang in the amount_of
$19,887, and |
| WHEREAS the cost of this
repair will:be reimbursed by the
Féaeral pisaster Assistance AdmihiStra;
tioh due to the 1973 flood,

NOW THEREFORﬁ BE IT RESOLVED
that the Louisiana Wild Life and
Fisheries Commission acéept this bid
from the Hﬁ;ricane Fence Company oOf
New Or;eads in the amount of $19,887, -

as recommended by the state Division

O DT = .
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of Administration, and issue such contract.
. MR. HERRING; Thank fou, Mr. Chairman,

The next item we have is.fence repairs on our
salinebwildlife Management Area. This is approxi-
mately 60 mlles of fence repalrs there, which was
also damaged by the flood of 1973. The’Diviéion
of Admlnlstratlon has‘regelved bids for these
.fepairso ‘Tﬁe 1§w biq wa; from Hurricane Fénce com-
pény of New Ofleans. .Théir bid was in the amounf
of $52,875.

In corréspondence with Mr. C. Wilson
Choppin of the Louisiana.civil Defénse Agency, he
advised that we go ahead'and accept this bid and
all repalrs wlll be paid for by the Federal
Dlsaster Asslstance Admlnlstrat:.on°

THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard the recom=
mendation.b Is there any discussion on it? |

MR. DU?Uy: Did you say sixty miles?

MR. HERRING: Yeé, sir, .That is prac-
tically'all the fence arouﬁd that area, a big
portion of it,.

THE-CHAIRMAN: Is there any other dis-

cussion? Do I have a motion?

on ,
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MR. LAPEYRE: I so move,.
MR,'WILLﬁ: Second.
THE CHAIRMAN: Moved by Mr, Lapeyre,
seconded -by Mro.Wille. Those in favor, say aye.
IN UNISON: Aye.
THE CHAIRMAN: Opposed, no.
| ‘(NO response) |
It is so ordered.
(The full text of the
resolution is here made
'~ a part of the record;)
WHEREAS bids have been
recelved for repairs.to the fgnce and
restoration of the right-of-way along
sixty (60) miles of.the Saline wildlife
Management Area boundary, and
WHEREAS the HurricanerFence
" Ccompany of New Orleans was the low
biddef.in the amount of $52,87$, and
WHEREAS Mr.'c° Wilson Choppin,
Louisiana.civil Defense Agency, has
advised that we accept this bid, gnd ‘

WHEREAS the repairs will be

[}
888 HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in new orleans

P

e



32

paid by the Federal Disaster Assisténce
Administration due tq.the 1973 flood,

| ' NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED
thét the Louisiana wild Life and Fishéfies
Commission.accept this bid from the
HurriqanévFencg Company of New Orleans
in ﬁhe-amount of $52;875-and so advise
the statg Division of Administration.

MR. HERRING: Mr. Chairman, the next
item wiiiibe.fo£ new'fencing on qur Red,R%yer
Wildlife Managem?nt Area. We have received bids.
on'this for the construction of fencing on that
.area, The low bidAon‘it"was Jack Harper, Contfactor,
Metairie, Louisiana, and this would be in the
amount'of $38,8§3° This wiil be funded 75 percent
federal aid or P,R, and 25 percent state funds.

I recommend to the Commission at this
tim§~th$t we accept this bid through the Staté
'Divisioh of Administration from Jaék B. Hérpef.

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: Mr., Herring, does
that complete ﬁhe fehcihg on Red River Wildlife
Management Area?

MR. HERRING: On Red River there is still

6 ' ) '
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one spot to be fenced there, on it, and‘the same
thing with the next one on our Three Rivers.
THE CHAIRMAN: Joe, could yoﬁ identify
that spot on Red River?
MR. HERRING: Yes, I have a map.here.
(InaicatesAarea bnfmas.)
| MR. THOMPSON: I ﬁhink we all éaw those
diagrams yésterdéy._.l SO move we accept it,
| - THE CHAIRMAN: But I have a question,
Jimmy. ;ﬁould youvtell me, Joé,.why we didn't
include all of it at this time?:
| MR. nERRING: ‘Well, we haven't had the
fuhds‘to do all of it at one time; We would 1like
to get the whole thing done.
| THE CHAIRMAN: .Well, in next year's
budget 4o wé have‘plannedlto complete it?
MR. HERRING: y;s.,91r. | |
.fHE CHAIRMAN: That will be true for ﬁhe
Three Rivers and‘the unﬁinished poftion that you

mention there will also be in next year's budget,

Joe?

MR. HERRING: Yes, sir. i

THE CHAIRMAN: 0.K. No other questions.
600
)
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Do I have a motion?
MR. THOMPSON: I make the motion,

MR. WILLE: Second.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.

- Thompson, ;econded by Mr. Wille. Those in favor,
sayiayéo
iﬁ UNISON; .Ayé.
THE CHAIRMAN: Opposed, no,
(Notrespbnsg)
So ordereé.
(The fuli text of the
resolutioh is here made.
é.éart of the record.)
WHEREAS bids have been
received foritﬁe construction of
'543/4 miles ;f new cattle and hog- .
.proof:feﬁcing and the clearing of a
thirﬁy'(BO)'foqt right—offway on
Red RiverAwildlife Management Area; and
WHEREAS a low bid was . received
from Jack B.‘Harper. Contractor, Metairie,

Louisiana, in the amount of $38,893, and

WHEREAS this fence will be

(5157 .
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constructed with 75 percent federal
'aid (P-R) ahd 25-percgnt_étate funds,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED
that the Louisiana Wild Life and
Fisheries Commission accept this 1§w
bid from Jack B. Harper, cohtraétor; -
in the amount of $38,893 for'fenéing
5-3/4 miles of cattle énd hog-proof
.fencinj“and clearing a thirty (30)
foot right~of-way on the Red River
Wildlife Management Area.

MR. HERRING: Mr. éhairmén, the next one
we have is for six ﬁiles of barbed wire fence and
30~-foot right-of-way clearing for the pufpose of
excluding catfle on our Three Rivers wildlife
Manggement Area.

'Bids’have been received on this glso
from the State Divisioh of Administration and the
low bidder was Jaék B. Harpér. contractor, Metairie
Louisiana, in-the amount of $26,797.' This project
is also funded 75 pefcent federal aid or P-R funds
and 25 percent state fupds, so I would recommend

we accept this bid.

oe . .
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THE CHAIRMAN: 1Is there any discussion?

Po I have a motion?

MR. LAPEYRE: I so move.
MR. WILLE: I second.

THE CHAIRMAN: Moved by Mr. LaPeyre,

seconded by Mr. Wille. Those in favor, say aye.

IN UNISON: Aye.
THE CHAIRMAN: Opposed, no, °
(No response) . e
So ordered., | _
(Theufﬁll text of the .
resolution‘is hefe made
a part of the record.)
WHEREAS bids have been

received for the construction of six

(6) miles of barbed wire fence and

clearing a thirty (30) foot.right-off

way for the purpose of excluding cattle

on the Three Rivers Wildlife Management
Area, and

WHEREAS Jack B. Harper,
Contréctor, was the .low bidder in the

amount of $26,797, and
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ﬁHEREAS.this‘project is
: fuﬁded 75 percent federal aid (P—R).
'and 25 percéntvstate,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED
that the Louisiana Wild Life and Fish-
eries Commission accept Mr. Jack B.
Hafpef's bid iﬁ the amount of $26,797
for the cogétruction of six.i65 miles
§f barbed wire fepce an§ clearing a
thirty (30) foot right-of-way for the
purpose of excluding cat;1e~qn the
Three River; Wildlife Management Area,

THE CHAIRMAN: O.K., 12, Joe.

MR. HERRING: O.K., Mr. Chairman, the
next item we have, Louisiana Wild Life and Fish-
‘eries commission has been offered a tract of land
conéisting of six acres more or less and it is
located next to our Ferriday District.Iv Head-
quarters,iconéo:dia Parish.

.Now the owner of this property has
offered it to Louisiana wWild Life and Fisheries
Commission fof $35,000. Appraisal has 5een made

on that and it is valued at $37,080. with the

-]
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facilities that we have there and the need for a
boat ramp;:parking'facilitiés'for'thé people, and’
expanéion 6f our.office,'I wou1d iike to recommend
to the_COmmission that we‘go into a iand-purchasé
on this aﬁd so givé'the éuthority to the Directbr
to enter into an ég;eemenﬁ.i‘

THE CHAiRﬁAN: Joé; what is the avail-
ability of land in that area? |

| MR. HERRING: Mr.”Chairman,vfhat is

about it, around‘Léke Conéo?éia.' Homesites are

'gsing up and other-camps and things and this is
‘about the only traétileff'that we Qiil be able to
purchase, and especially since it does join our
present land that we have on Lake Concordia therel
for oueristrict ivioffice.

| THE CHAIRMAN: As a matter of record,

. could you give ué»an idea of.wﬁat,.since ybu say
homeéitesﬁare going up, what a building lot would
cost in the vicihity of that aréa, so we could
sort of --

MR. HERRING: They are going at $10,000-
plus. Nowbwe have the>appraisa1 here from Marty's

Real Estate that Mr. wills did get here. I can

OGS
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they have. They are going at about $10,000 per

would have behind there, which would make the

what?

he has somebody waiting up there to buy that, to

"tion of this to the present property that we have.

read through this for you, some'of the saies that

IOOifbot front on this, and this would be six
acres. Roughly we ﬁaﬁe‘in ours, the'frontage wduld
be 192’feet,'so really,fhevffontage there would
be somewhere‘afound’$20,000 worth of property

itself, not counting the other four acres or so we

difference there.
THE CHAIRMAN: Is there any other dis-
cussion?

MR. LAPEYRE: The appraisal on that was’

MR. HERRING: The appraisal on it was

$37,080. He has offered it to us for $35,000, and{-

see what we are going to do with it, if we are or
we are not. I do have a little diagram here, Mr.

Chairman, since it did come up, showing the rela-

This in black is the present 2-1/2 acres Louisiana
Wild Life and Fisheries Commission now has. This

to your left then would be the property that we
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are interested in, six'acres. _This is Lake Con-
cordia here in the bouhdéry‘at the bottom.

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: 'I‘might state tha£
that property we are thinking about jéihs our
property all the wéy through, across frém the lake
to the road. |

THE CHAIRMAN: You do have a large front-+
age on the road. What is the distance'of the
ffOntage on the road; Joe?

MR. HERRING: Well, .that is about 640
feet. | .
q . THE CHAI‘RMAN: Frontage on the highway,
yes. .Is there any other discussion? Mr. Thomﬁson,

| MR, THOMPSON: I have no gquestions,

MR,‘HERRING; Mr. Chairman, I would like
to say, too that we are having a lot of trouble
witﬁ people just already parking on Louisiana
Wild Life land figh# there by our office. They
leave their boats and'things theré because we do
not have'goqd facilities for a boat ramp, and if
we had this property, then we éould construqt a
boat ramp adjacent to oqé office area and give

these people plenty of room to park and leave room
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there for our

THE

purchase this

MR.

THE

recommendation,

" MR.

MR.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.

‘Dupuy, seconded by Mr. Wille. Those in favor,

say aye.

"IN UNISON: Aye.. -

THE CHAIRMAN: Those opposed, no.-

So ordered.

Life and Fisheries Commission has been

six (6) acres more or less, located

adjacenf to the Ferriday District IV.

offered a tract of land consisting of

equipment a;so,

CHAIRMAN: Dq"youirecommend that we
langd, Joé? |

HERRING: Yes;bsir.

CHAIRMAN: You have heard Mr. Herring

DUPUY: I so move, Mr. Chairman.

WILLE: Second.

(No response)

(The full text of the
resolution is here made
a part of the record.)

WHEREAS the Louisiana wild
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office in Concordia Parish; Louisiana,
and ' ' S ‘ " .
WHEREAS tﬁe owner has set a
price on this property in the amount of
$35,000, and |
WHEREAS an appraisal has been
.madé of this p£Operty by Martyfs'Réal
Esﬁate, vidalia, Louisiana, and‘valéed
‘at $37,000, and |
| | WHEﬁEAS this property is of
special interest éovthe Cdmmission:in
<:i" that it is directly adjacent to the
existing District Ivvoffice and ig the
- only difectién that any addition or
expansion can be made, and
WHEREAS this property has a
192-foot fronting on Lake cConcordia
"and will be used for'c0ns£ruction of
a boat ramp and pafking facilities.
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED
that the ﬁouisiana Wwild Life and
Fisheries Commission through its

attorney enter into an a:greement'with

(a1
9838 HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the cowmplete convention service in new orleans
OO0 ' ' -

\



43

 thé landownefifor theipuréosé of purdhasé
ing the land for exbansion ahd‘reCreationai
purposes. | | |
MR. HERRING: . Mr. chairmén, the next iten
Qg have on the égenda, ﬁe have had correspondence
with'Mr. Jémes Benton; who has contacted our
pbirector, aéking that we exchange 160 acres of
vprOPerty on our Rgssgll Sage Wildlife'Manaéeméht
Area:witﬁ him, | |
Now Mr. Benton has'prOPerty inggde‘ofv
the Russe1lvSage'Wildlife Managgment Area, ahd'“
Q‘ - hi‘s propertyb is -describéd'.;s the sé-uthe’a\st'one]
‘qua}ter of Sectisn;ZG,-Towdship 18 Ndrth{ Rangé's.
East. Mr. éenton would like,to'eXCh;nge this
. piece of propérty for a piece £h5§ we have 6n the
-outside of the area, on the western boupéafy.,
| Now we.éo have a legislative act in 1970/
authorizing us t§ make this exchange wifh Mr.
Bentbn. ‘A£ that time we had the lané appfaiSed,
"and our property was of a little more value than
his, and so he did not want to exchange,\and now

he does want to exchange. He has produced about

$4,500 worth of improvements there, which would

20 .
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‘make his prOperty now more valuable than ours.

I would like to recommend we exchange.
.THﬁ CHAIRMAN: fhe relationship.to the

change now is just reversed: his property is of
more value now, but he is Qilling to exchéﬁge‘on
an even basis. | |

MR. HERRING: Even baéig}_acre for acre.

MR. WILLE;~ Jpe;lﬁbuidtyogvéefkthat‘mapl
and show‘ﬁhe péoplé present-hefé-that thefé ié no
moré;acreagg or anything eisé ipvolved ihrthis
cﬁgnge, but I-thiﬁk £h§£ iPey.shéuld see,"aﬁd'also
mentioﬁ that thé man-haéibeéh kindiaf plagued |
since he has:béen”in tﬁeré;”.Actugliy. he would
like ﬁo get ;ut of that ﬁéﬁagém;pp arga..hAﬁ 1
right or- wrong? - )

'MR; HE&RING; .?ﬂén#nyou;fﬁ;f Wille- Thel
red here indicétes~Mr; Béﬁ?dn*s property, which is}
right~across fhelqud ffog our<head~.61ua'i‘:ters‘site°
The green'piece‘oﬂ_prOperty on - our boundary here}
is a tract‘that-wg-wéuld likg tohgxchange and get
Mr. .Benton outside of ouf pfOpertyy exchange this

pigce of property here, which is 160 acres, with

Mr. Benton, on an acre-for-—-acre basis, and just
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get him out of the center of our yildlife'manage*
‘ment area, We will still have anothéflprOperty
owner Qithin our ﬁouqdary'right here, which later
on,“if we can work ahything»out, either buy the

property, lease it or exchange with him, we would

. like to get them out also. But at this time, the

red is his, the greén'is ours, and this is the
piecé oﬁ property he would,like to‘exchange for,

- THE CHAIRMAN: Is there- a-n'y other dis-
cussion? |

| MR. DU?UYfV Yes, i think it wbuld be

important to remind~qurselves that the act of the
legis;ature in 1970»thchvauthorized this exchange
is Still in_effect, and anvexchange has ﬁo be by
waj'of an act of the legislature.

THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard the recom-

- mendation..

MR; HERRING: Just for the récord..since
that was brought up, that is Act No. 371 of the
1970 legislature.,

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: Are you saying this
‘would need some additional legislation?

THE CHAIRMAN: No, no. It is in force.

[
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MR. WILLE: It has already been passed

~and it is indefinite. I will move, Mr. Chairman,

MR. DUPUY: Second,

THE CHAIRMAN: Moved by Mr. Wille,

seconded by Mr. Dupuy. Those in favor, say aye.

IN UNISON: Aye.
THE CHAIRMAN: Opposed, no.
(No responée) |
The*ﬁotion is carried;
(Fu11~§ext'of the
resolution is here made
a part of the record;)~
" WHEREAS Mr. James Benton;
owner of a tract of land within the

Russell Sage Wildlife Management Area

.has contacted the Director, asking that

we exchange a éimilar i60-acre section

of land on the western boundary of Russell

Sage wildlife Management Area, and ’?
WHEREAS Mr., Qenton's prOperty

is described'aé the SE 1/4'o§ Section 26,

Township 18 North, Range 5 East, the

commission would like to exchange its
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pr0pertyAdéscribed as tﬁe SW 1/4 of
"Section 14, Tanship 18 North, Range 5
East, and
A' WHEREAS the Louisiana wild
Life and Fisheries Commission has
received IegisLative authority to ﬁake‘
this land exchange by Act 371 of the
1970 Legislature, and
| WHEREAS the Louisiana Wild
Life andvFisheries Commiséion'wishes
to make this exchange to remove.Mrﬁ
a o " Benton from Qithin the boundaries of
| | khe'Russell Sage Wildlife Management
Area, and |
WHEREAS, when'an'appra;gal
was made of these th tracts of land
in Febtuary'of 1971 by J. Wayne Medley;~
Monroe, Louisiana, the ﬁouisiana Wild
Life and Fisheries Commission property
was valued at $2,478 more thén the
Benton p;ogerty, and
WHEREAS singe that time Mr.

Benton has spent over $4,500 clearing

[} -
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and iﬁproving his land,

| | NOW THEREFORE BE IT. RESOLVED
'that_ﬁhe Louisiéna Wwild Life and Fish-
'eries'chmission'through its ‘attorney

“work o#t'th; details and exchange this
property with:ﬂr. Béntoniand the LSuisiana
Wild Life andAFisheries COmmission for the
puréése of.excluding Mr. Benton from

Qithin the boundaries of the Russell

Sage Wildlife Management Area.

) | MR. HERRING: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

After the meeting I see the.photographer did come

in, so we would like to get those pictures with

the'Geoggiq—Pacific peoﬁle aftér the meeting.
TﬁE CHAIRMAN: Now, did you want to
address the'group? A
) MR; THOMPSON: I wduid like some informal
& , A
tiop. I would like to call Mr. Ted O'Neil to the

microphone, please.

Ted, 1ast month, I don't remember whethery

informally or at our public meeting, we asked you
to give us some information in reference to delet-

ing the season on frogs. Would you elaborate on

+
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that at this.time, please?

.MR.~0'NE1L:‘,I believe you haée the
wrong'biologisﬁ on the.frogs. I don't have that
information §n the frogs.'

" MR, THOMPSON: Well, you told me yester-
day you'did. | |

MR. 0'NEI£:,-I think you ;re talking
about raccoons.

MR, THOMPSON: ‘No, I am talking about
frogs. |

MR.. O'NEIL: That?s_xenneth‘Smith.

Mﬁo THOMPSON: "All right, Kenneth. We
will s&ve fdu, I. am asking this in the absenceé

of Jerfy Jones, who instigated this request. it

‘'was at the public meeting. I remember he was

sitting to my left, If you would explain, please.

For the information of the people in

the audience and public, there appeared to Mr.

Jones to be'nobbiological reason why we should
have a ploséd season on frogs in the spring. None
of us knew réally from a biological standpoint

exactly what the story was and it was requested

"0f the Commission to come back with the informatio
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Evidently Mr. Smith has it, and if you would, I
would like to hear it.

MR. KENNETH SMITH: We have attempted to

review the literature on this subject and find thaf

there isn't a 'lot of pﬁblication available but I
did talk to Dr. Bud Culley who has done consider-

able work on the life histéry of frogs, particular

'insofar_as they are suitable for léboratory speci-

mens. We reyiewed some work.tﬁat Flo;iéh'ﬁad'done
and aiso probably the'mosi extensive work in
Louisiana has been d&né‘by Ted Joanen and4Bob;
Chabreék on Rockefeilef,4

We reviewed their progress reports, and

" basically this is the frog situation in Louisiana.

We have two frogs in Louisiana and they are

referred to in the regulations as the bullfrog,

which is the big frog commonly found over most of

‘Louisiana, and the lagoon froé. This frog prob-

ably is more commonly known as a pig frog. It
doesn’t get quite as big as the regular North

Louisiana type bullfrog. They are the two types

that can legally be taken under the regulations

now,

L B4
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In looking over the life histofy on

these frogs, it seems that there is no particularly

definable peak as far as breeding seasons go.
These frogs mature at different ﬁimes of the‘yeér
and consequently you have your breeding period
spread over a co#éiQerable part of the warm months
It will begin sométimeS'in early April, SOmetimés
even in February,,dependiﬁg'on.if you‘have some
warm.days{ and in the case of the work that the
“boys have done~on.ﬁockefe11er,‘the peak,.if they
~could define sucﬁ, actﬁally occurred in Augu;t;
This is the pig frog primarily here. This fairly
closely paré11é1s~Elorida‘s findings, as far -as
the pig frog goes.

Wwith the bullfrog, ﬁhey found that tﬁe
season would extend on into August itself. The
number of eggs produced per adult female would be
up in the neighb§rhodd of 35 to 40,000. This is
tops. The average would prabably be around 29 to
25,000 young per spawn, if you can call it that.
so, this‘indicates the reproductive potential is
guite high, as far_as bullfrogs go. |

Since we could find no peak, and

-

-1 .
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b'particularly‘none that would indicate an April-
_point there doesn't seem to be any justifiable

two months. It seems that if a frog goes into the
winter still a tadpole,. he remains a tadpole over
-winter and emefges as a - frog with legs the follow-

'ing spring‘and'he will mature later on in the year

52

May height of breeding season, from this stand-

reason for keeping the season closed during these

whéreas if SOmelof the séme frogs in thaf particu-
lar hatch develop faster; they may beéin bréeding;
éay;}as-early as Februaryuor Mérch}

_For thislreasdn'ydulhayé no big defin-
able peak. A.few_more_pointsof.ihterest I might
meﬂtionﬂis that there is no closed season in any
southeastern states on ffogs except Arkansas.
They,have a season going frém aboutbthe first of
January unfil about the.middle of Apfil. There is
no restr;ction in any southeastern states~con¢érn-
ing the use of gigs or other devices whicﬁ might
redden the meat of the frogs.,lLouisiapa doés have
thisvregulation.  Idcidénta11y; Louisiana also
réquires‘that no firearm .be carried in the boat

or with the person frog-~hunting.

e .
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Our general recommendaﬁiOn would be, if
'the'commission'saw'fit to close the season or to,
you knoQ, adopt a bill to clésé"it, that there be
no closed season on frogs{‘bullfrogs, in Louisiana
and there would be no reason for restricting.the,
use of gigs or other devices which might:redden
the meat. Since there is no rgstrictibn in other
séates, there doesn't seem to be any actually that
we can find in Loﬁisiana.

. Generally this is what we have found,
Mr. Thompson, on frogs. . I might have left out a
few things? I might mehfion oné othe; thihé,-that
~they had tried to feed tadpoles, say, commercial
food such as the catfish., The tadpoles take it
qﬁite readily but when they begin to feed the
frog, he préfers live food. There were a few
individuals which would take the commercial feed‘
but they grew ét'a more rapid rate than the other
frogs, and just as soon as they got bigger than
the other frogs, they'woulé turn around and start
eating their buddies'and Quit eating the commer-
¢ial feed, so it is difficult to put these tbings

on a commercial basis such as has been attempted.
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That was about it,

MR, THOMPSON: I would just like to have
that information in the récoré‘for Mr. Jones when
he returns.to theICOmmission, in the event that he
prefefs to pursue it further. |

MR, DUPUY} Mr. Veillon.hés something.

'THE.CHAIRMAN:. I recognize Mr, Véillon.

MR. EbGAR VEI#LON: Thank you, ﬁr{
Chairman. - I would just like to know.what'the
original thinking was when they decided to close
the season. | |

DIRECTOR ANGE#LE: That was fhe will of
the legislature at that time,

| MR, WILLE: Thef thought there was a
breeding season,

MR, SMITH: This‘was many yeafs ago that
this was closed, not in recent yeérs, and actually
I think perhaps there was some connection to the
commercial market on frogs, too. I can't tie it
together but this is a report that I had gotten,
that it had to do with availability and so forth,
The gigs, I think the thing that caused the

restriction on this was when they used to market
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"salable, so from the market standpoint they didn't
But from a practical standpoint, we see no reason

that the major portion of the frogs that are sold

to come back to the microphone,

2

frogs, you would gig a frog,.yod know, and one of
them would be pretty badly infected or either
turn all green, you know, and then it made the

other frogs in that same package or sack less

want any of them gigged. Then, of coufée, this

was probably, maybe; a humane thing. I don't know!

for that restriction,

MR. THOMPSON: Ken, you might point out

commercially for food consumption come from Japan
at the presenf fime. We have a very, very small
percent of our frogs ehter that market.

MR, SMITH: True, and these, Japan gets
them from India. There are some come from Mexico.

THE CHAIRMAN: Do we have any other
guestions of Mr. Smith? Anyone else?

MR. THOMPSON: I have something dse.

THE CHAIRMAN: All right, Mr. Thompson.

MR. THOMPSON: I would like to ask Ted

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: Mr. Chairman, could I

Y600
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say one other thing aiong thlosel lines? 1In meeting
with the staff; déalipg witﬁ~this closed season on
frogs of 60 days, and iﬁ Qiew of the fact that‘we'
have a package of bil;s'that we would like.the
legislature t§‘consider favotably, that fhis would
be én\area where wé could maybe- not have any
opposition on bqt,-however, ne#t year at the ses-
sion we willvprOVidé.a bill to‘remove the 60 days
rgstrictioﬁ on the frog seasbn, and.hbpefully this
will be considered favorably.

MR. THOMPSON: Just in the absence of
Q Mr. Jones, I wanted that in the re;::ord so that he
could review this and read it when ﬁé gets his
report about next week and then.next month, if he
wants to téke some actién for future legislation,
fine.

Last month I think I probably prompted
the frog situation by asking about a coon situa-
tion, and at that time I asked for some.informa-
tion from Mr. Joe Herring and Mr. Ted O'Neil. Mr.
Ted O'Neil has furnished some information on the
coons as to why we should or should not have a

coon season or allow people to shoot coons in the
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daytime. Would you éare'to elaﬁofate on that now
for me,‘please, Ted, for the record?

MR, O‘NEIL: Yes. Mr. Thompson, in our
surveys to find out the interest‘for shooting coons
year-round or during the squirrel season or the
interest for conserving the coons, we did run int§
a>number 6f‘realusportsmég's organizétion&ﬁhat hunt
coons, hébe a.codhwhunting organization, and they
"import coons from other states that they thihk will
probably ?un a liﬁtle better than our coons and the
don't kill the cdons theﬁselveg. They are égainst
destroying the coons.

We were able to find out that they weré
not against the commercial trapper, ﬁost'of themn.
They agreea that the commercial trapper did have a
righﬁ to trap raccoons and they were getting $8 and
‘$10 a pelt and the meat was bringing $3 or $4.
fhey ﬁhought ﬁhat possibly if you turn ioose these
squirrel hunters statewide and give it publiéity,
that there would be a lot of coons killed that
wouldn't find their way to the market and might be
‘destroyed. We just think, from the looks of it,

it looks like it is too much for too little. We

502
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have.:I.think -~ how many hunters did we have,
sqdirrel hunters, Mf. Smith? - Didn't we have
400,000 hunters or'300,600 hunters, ahd wé,have
aboﬁﬁ 6,000 trappers. Just turn loosé too m&ny
people shooting raccoons,-they may bé lost as a
vaiuable resource.

THE CHAIRMAN: Ted, fou were asking about

’ . !

the number of hunters. That figure was that we had
about 300,000 licenses sold, and then when you
.coupt those people undér 16 yeérs of age and those
over 60, that perhaps we had another 100,000. 1Is
that clear? I believe that is correét. Gb aheéd.
Excuse me. |

MR. O'NEIL: I would just think that we
would open up‘too much territory that we shouldn't
open up. That was my recommendation, that we
should leave it like it is.

MR, THOMPSON: Thank.you.

MR, O'NEIL: Yes,; sir.

‘MR, THOMRSON; I would like to make some
cbmments in reference to the coons. Last month i

was kind of joking a little bit, but let me seri-

ously tell each and every one of you here, and I

[<] ) .
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certainly hope that Mr., Edgar Veillon will pay
striét attention to what I am saying and probably
champion this in his association,ﬂ I think this is
where it should be championed.

’There is a little story I will ha&e to
teli;you,' Last year I was hunting in a particular
place and I noticed a smail boy, and I will refrain
from éalling ény names, because I knew. the boy
quite well; I knew hié ability as a-bunter: I knew
his knowledge or hunting, or réthér, IAthoﬁght I
did. I was on a deer hunt and I came in and I
noticed this young man in‘a very shy, shy way
avoiding me,‘and I couldn't understand why. I
looked over and I saw that he had a coon on the
opposite sidé of my line of sight.

This didn't bothér me in particular. I
mean, he had a coon, but hé was very reiuctantlyl
shying away from me, trying to stay out of my
sight and hiding and cowering down. So I'went on
off. and in about an hour or so or sometime later
I came back by or in'anoéher location, and I
observed this same young man, and this time he had

a skinned coon and he was again doing the same
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@i!_ | thing. - He was hiding from me. He waé ashamed that
he had this coon? and I cogid not understand it.

One“gentleman that I hunt with there has
some pretty striét rules about hunting animals that
feed his bobcats. He doesn't want anybody to shoot
or kill aﬁything ﬁha;yfeeds those bobcats because
he i; quite a bobcat hunter, and I just assumed
o .vlthat maybe he héd been on him about shooting those
cooné; So I walked over to him and chatted with
him a~little bit and, of course, confronted him,
not even thinkiné about the coon, just wondering
(@ why he had taken this at‘ti‘tude.'»

I found out thié. that he knew more about
the law than I knew. The law says that to hunt
coons you must be at night. There is no hunting
in daytime at all. You must be a party of two
persons. You cannot have more than one gun of
singlé ball ammunition. You must have dogs, by
headligh?{ This is the only way you can hunt-a'
coon for, say, meat consumption, a sportsman can
hunt a coon.

This perturbed me no end because here is

what I saw. When he told me what this law was,
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and turn him in and take him to Chief Hogan over

.of young men who are in the woods, whom we are

to come within our laws and not to violate them.
Here'is a young man, and let me tell you, if you

don't know, the temptation to shoot a coon for a

that he had violated the law, and being a commis-

sioner, he assumed that I was going to arrest him

here. The thought occurred to me, here is a young

man, and I know countless thousands and thousands

trying to train today to become better sportsmen,

young person, Or’an-older.person, ny age, ié very
great when you are in the woods in the rabbit,.
deer or squirrel season, at this particular time
of the year,

Here is what we were doing to that young
man and no telling how many hﬁndreds of others that
have availed t#emselves of the knowledge that it
was illegal., We were making out of this partiéular 
young man a cheat, a liar. We were training a ﬁan
to be a violator that was going to give Chief Hogap
tremendous trouble as he got this training through
years of shoofing and hiding fhese coons. He was

going right on up the ladder. We were fostering a
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change our law so that ‘a person could shoot coons

‘in the daytime in the proper season. I don't want

progressive stégg of outiawism, shall I say. Soonef
orklater he would be hunting deér at night. Well,
I got by with a cobq: I'll get by with this,

Thi; struck me. It is very minute, prob-
ably, in our laws, but really it hurt my heart, if
you want to know thé truth aboutiit,‘and’I've got
one. You would have'had to haQe been there and
seen this boy and his reactions to follow throuéh
with what I am trying to tell you,

So, it occurred to me that we should

them to run rampant and shoot coons at any time,
bearing fu11.§e11 the information —; and after I
finish I will ask probably a couple of the other
gentlemen to come in aﬁd elaborate a liﬁﬁle bit 6n
it. I dug into tﬁis just a 1itt1elbit. Mr. O'Neilf
just said that a‘coon was worth $8, possibly $10.
That depends with the season. Some years it i§
ﬁigh, some years it is low, and the meat is prob-
ably a little bit more. Talking to Joe Herring, I
find that a,huﬁter effort is worth $25 minimun,

probably more than that, so I would have to offset
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the price of the coon if we were saving them.

Secondly, I don't think that this Com-

- mission has the right or even the desire to exclude

anybody from sémethingithat beldngs'to the entire
state and shbuld be divided equally amongsévall
pgople who are qualified to hunt. I see no reason
to take these coons and reserve them for any one
ségmént of our pOpulagion;

So, it would be my recommendation, and in
a moment IAwill make that recommendation, that we do
something‘to.stop this problem that we are foster-
ing. And, bef§re I go any further, I would like to
ask Mr. Joe Herring,-would you come to the micro-
phone, Joe? Would you please confirm the value of
a coon hunt to an ihdividuél or a hunter effort?

MR. HERRING: Yes, sir. It would be
approximately $25 on there if you woulé kind of pro
rate what it wouid cost an individual to go out aﬁd
seek this as a day's.recreation. Around $ésuwould
be what would be considered a day's recreatioh°

MR, THOMPSON: Joe, would you possibly
édd $8 to that in the event that he decided to sell

his hide? 1Is that legal? At night, if I kill a

®
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coon at night uhder-legal pfocedure, can I sell --

MR. HERRING?‘ You will have to get with
Mike Hogan on that, now; and see what Mike-Qould
say on that, as far as legality -~-

MB;‘THOMPSON: Ail figﬁt. Then if he
would, it would be an $8 figure added to the $25.

MR. HERRING: It could be on that, yes.

MR, THOMPSO&:' And the hide, a $3 figure
added, or $10, I believe Ted told us, possibly, so
let's say -- I liké tbltake the high one -- §$10
and $3 for the carcass would make $13 to the $25,
making $38.

MR. HERRiNG: ﬁight, because'the only
‘thing I was figuring the $25 on would be just the
"recreational aspeqt, the hunting effort aspect.A

MR, THOMPSON: Anything else you could
add to that?

MR. HERRING: No, that would be about it

MR. THOMPSON: Thénk you. Dick; I woﬁld
like to ask you to come to the microphone,»please.
Mr. Yancey, would yoﬁ tell me the status of a coon
"in reference to our overall habitat and population

of wildlife? What is his nature? WwWhat is his

-

00O
4

&
gase

HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in new. orleans



65

bearing, his value, et cetera?

MR.‘YANCEY; Wei;, of course,.coon popu-
latiéns we fgel shoﬁld be kept’in balance with othe
forms of wi;dlife, inasmuch as they do raid the
nesté'of turkeys and quail and other ground-nesting

birds. The. question of opening or iegalizing the

taking of coohs~during daylight hours during the

squirrei, perhaps'squifrel and rabbit season, would
raise a question of hbw many animals would be taken
during this time. We don't feel at this time that
any substantial numbers of coons would be takeh
because we all know that they are noctufnal pri-
mariiy and during the daylight hours théy are cus-
tomarily denned up and they do do very little movin
We don't have a figufe for you at this time. We
understand that last year severance taxes were

paid on about a quarter of a million raﬁcoon hides
in Louisiana. We know that that number was taken.
It is qgite possible that if the taking of these
animals during éaylight hours during the fall and
yinter seasons were légalized, perhaps you would
take a few moré‘thousand. But we don't know that

it would be damaging to the population.

2
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' What effect that would have biologically
on fhaf particular pOpulati§n»leVel'of.réccoons‘is.
somewhat a matter of-COnjecfuré. It is not‘likely
fofmy way of'tﬁinking to prove biologically damag-
ing to the pépulation.  The price of the coon hide
‘is_reaiiy what_héé the greatést effect on coon
populations in this étate,_jﬁhén'the price goes up,
they are‘trapped ﬁore heavily and more of them‘are
removéd frqm_tﬁe’wilds.v‘When:the pfice goes down,
vthey are not trapped excéptfincidentally to other
types of'traépiné, aﬁd.fhé*oéerall take diminishes’
considerably‘aﬂd'the'pOpulatioﬁ ugually increases
substantially at that time} The trapping is,thg
way to keep the poéulation in balance with other
forms of wildlife in_the‘state, but during‘ygars
when the pelts have no value, then you don't have
this factor working for you in keeping the popula-
tions in balance with other forms of wildlife in
the field.

‘We feel that keeping that particular type
of animal in baiance is desirable because of the
éffect that they have on other types of wildlife.

Of course, when you develop overpopulations of
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raccoons, you get outbreaks of disease. - Wé'haVe,
had them in the state before and we will likely

héve them again, Once:any.type of wildlife popula-

"tion gets over-excessive in numbers, then usually

“ '
you have some other factor such as disease that

willlset in,

MR . THOMPSbN;. Dick, I am sure from‘a
casual observation, wouldn't you say that probably
these kids that I spoke of are probably all shoot-
ing a maximum number of coons that they.wbuld shoot
if it were made legal? From your observation. Do
you see theﬁ refraining from shooting coons in the
daytime?

MR. YANCEY: lI wéuld‘hOPe that they are
refraining from it, Otherwise they aré breéking
the laQ.

| " MR. THOMPSON: I didn't ask you that.

MR. YANCEY: I think a lot of‘them are
refraining from:if. |

MR. THOMPSON: You think some are?

MR. YANCEY: Sure.

. MR, THOMPSON: Have you seen anf.children

shoot coons or do you know of any of them, you know|
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‘maybe just heard about kids shooting coons?

SvMRo_YAﬁCEY:- On occasion, yes.

MR. THOMPSON: Thank you. Mike, I would
like to ésk you a few questions. Mike, I just
wondered Qhat you.would comment on reference to
this-sitﬁation. Do you'have any éomments?

:'MR.‘MICHAEL HOGAN: We haven't expefience
a probigm,with‘it; I'ém sure there are some coons
takehliilegally,”the Qay our laws are now written.
wé do allow the sale ofvéaon hides during the fur
;easoh; dﬁiing-the trappiné season. Those coons
that are taken at. night ﬁy‘legal coon hunters;_I
am talkiﬁg about, two or more peéple with one rifie

and one or more dogs, those furs don't as far as we

know hit the market unless maybe they put them in

their freezer and hold them until the regulaf
season 6pens and then sell themn. I think iﬁ is a
minor, minor problem.

MR. THOMPSON: If, fo: instance, Mike,
this laﬁ_was changed to allow these people to shoot
in the daytiﬁe,vdo you see any problem that it woul
present?

MR. HOGAN: Well, I would see no problem

ad
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from'fhe enforcement standpoint.

MR. THOMPSON: That is what I was asking.

MR. HOGAN: If it was allowed, the shoot-
ing was allowed during the: fur season or during the
trapping season, because then the hides or the furs
gkins, could get into the market, .along with the’
1egél coons that weré trapped.

MR. THOMPSON: Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Jimmy, let me add a com-
ment. You asked a question about the furs of coons
taken on a night hunt. Those that are taken in
warm parts of the year, the coat'is‘not thick
enough.to be used commercially, so they don't hit

the market at all.  They are completely wasted,

everything except the meat, maybe.

MR. LAPEYRE: Jimmy, do you envisisn in
your proposal a limit on the taking of coons.per
hunt or pér season?

"MR. THOMPSON: No, s1ir.
~MR. LAPEYRE; By individuals.-

MR. THOMPSON: No, no., Let me put in
the form of a mofion, and I hope my colleagues will

join me in éndorsing this motion, that we at the

Efﬂg . .
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proPér time, which would probably be the next
legislature, ﬁr. Angelle, that we foster corrective
legislation.to aliow bersons under the propér rules
to be gathered by this'COmmission to hunt coons in
the daytime.

May I digfess just“one bit from my motioﬁ
and tell you that I left qut, maybe you shouldn't
séy the éinority.race at this time, but partiéularl
the miﬁority race are.grqat coon hunters for the
purpose of food. They are restricted to algreat --
well, they are résﬁricted,}period, Some of them
can't afford a gun, a dog, two people and all tﬁis
paraphernalia, to be able to hunt and harvest a
coon, I just throw that out as a little extra,
because certaiply they ought to be.allowed. This
is inherently one of their favorite foods in’the
woods., A coon hunt. You have heard of it all your
life, and they are restricted, and we are making a
lot of those people guilty.

| So I would liketto put this in the form
of a_motion, as I already stated, that we proceed
and pursue hgving the l;gislature amend the bill

as it stands to allow coon hunting in the daytime,
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with the'prOPer safeguaras,.as Mr. Hogan stated,
et cetera, bearing'?n mind tha£ we have at least
a $38 hunter effort, multiplied by 400,000. It is
astronomical., I can't figure it out, and it looks
to me like we are leaving a lot of money up on the
table. I ceftainly.put that in the form of a motioh-
and hope I will get ; second and you gentlemen will
go along with me.

MR, WILLE: I sécond the motion.

- THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard the motion.
Mr. Veillon, discussion?- _

MR. VEILLON: -Mr. Thompson, you didn't‘
mention whether this was to be limited fo the
regular hunting‘season°

MR, THOMPSON: I am sorry. I haad it
written down here. I would like for this to be
limited to the sgquirrel, rabbit .and deer season, or
a framework therein. I have no desire of making
this thing rﬁn rampant, even though at the present
time there is no limit on the coon hunter. He can
hunt.year round at night, and if he wants to waste
the hide and wéste the cércaés, he can, but I would

certainly say this would be within the limits there

Egg% HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in new. orleans
@



72

THE CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, you have heard
the motion. Do 1 ha#e a second?

MR; WiLLE: I will second it;

THE CHAIRMAN: Seconded by Mr. Wille.
Any further discussion? | | |

MR. DUPUY: I would like to add a little
bit of discussion, i agree with Mr., Thompson, al-
though it may come as a surérise to him, but I do
believe that we need to look into it much mo%e
seriously. I think that a‘lo#vof.hﬁnter opportun-
ity is going by the waysidé, and we ought to offer
if we can the sefious thought, and the problem
would be'whether or not the huhting in the daytime
should be limitea"du;ing tﬁe trapping seasonvor
during the entire regular hunting season,

| It may be that we cah simply come up with

a suégestiou that there bg no sale of the hides
legally taken except during the trapping season.
Perﬁéps that would in some way assure that there
would be-less problems in enforcement, rather than
allow the taking of the coon at any time during the

hunting season 5ut selling at any time would, of

course, play havoc with the trapping season.

e
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MR. WILLE: . What do wé do at the present.
time when we‘have-got an Open-season alli year,
about the ﬁides?

~ MR. DUPUY: You qon't.seli them.

‘QRO THOMPSON: Only dﬁring the fur season
can you sell the'hidgs.

MR. DUPUY: Yes, ybu can only sell them
du;ing thé.fur seasohP This is what I was suggest-
ing that we'do.

MR. HOGAN; One of the problems, most of
the hunters youvgfe talking about don't know how to
pfOperly ékin 6ne,vényway; for the market. |

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, the}fur isn't thiék
énough at that se550n.
| MR. HOGAN: No, it's no“good.

" THE CHAIRMAN: No good at all,

MR. DUPUY: It is my feeling that really
since the animal is a nocturnal animal, that very
few animals will really be taken during the day-
iight hours, anyway, and it will simply make legal
those who do take thém,.who have the opportunity to
kill a coon during the daylight hours.

| MR. THOMPSON: Before we vote, I.would

v
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like to hear from Mr. ﬁeiilon,.president of the
State wiidlife Association,'if he would, Edgar,
'yould you come up and give us some of your thoughts
on this? I_may have hit you cold wifh this and I
didn't really intend fo, but you came in just a
mite late:or I would have told you about it earlier

'.MR° VEILLON: Thank you, Mr. Thompson.
You-did:kina of hit @e cold with it, but after lis-
,tening'to.thé répofts.of the biologist,vit doesn't
seem 1ik§>it would pose ahy particulér problem at
thi§ tiﬁe..especially if it is limited to tﬁe time
elements that we are talking about.

Of course, I woﬁld not want to make an
official statement‘on behalf of the Federation
yithout conducting a survey of our board,.bu£ per-
sonally I don't see anything wrong with it. Thank
you.
| MR. THOMPSON: Thank you, and we would
appreciate if you would take that back to your
peoﬁle and discuss it.
| THE CﬁAIRMAN: I will attempt to state
this motion. It has been moved by Mr. Thompson

and seconded by Mr. Wille that, after due consider-

0 ’
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aﬁipn by the biologists and our professional staff,

Qe give consideration to puﬁting a bill in the

legislature for the next sgssiéh to legalize the

huntigg of coon, restricted to the hunting‘seasqn.
‘Jimmy, iévthat about your motion?

DIRECTOR ANGELLE; During daylight hours.

THE CHAIRMAN: Dufing daylight hours. Is
that about theAmotion, Jiﬁﬁy? Mr. Wille? |

MR. T HOMPSON: I will just let it stand
as;dictated,_as she recorded it.

THE CHAIRMAN: Q.Ko Those in favor, say
aye. |

IN UNISON: Aye., -

THE CHAIRMAN: ~Oéposed, no.

(No reéponse)

The motion is carried.

Now, i Qas about to forget'soméfhing. Dof
any:of the Boérd members have anything?

Seéing Mr . Bill'Knippers here. i wanted
to appoint a committee composed of Marc Dupuy, Don
Wille and the Chair as an ex officio member to work
with the Upland Géme Association, for the record.

The Louisiana Bird Hunters Association, is that

660
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what it ié? ‘I see. Thank ydu° This is for the
possible dévelopment of a quail program in the
State of.Louisiana.
Mr. Knippers, you are in the audience.
Dolfou have something to say? Would you come .to
the mike and tell'ué who you are? | |
| .~MR. J. W, kNIPPERs: Thank you, Mr.
Chairman. I am Bill Knippers from Lake Charles,
a member of the Louisiana Bird Hunters Association,
We met a couple.of you gentlemen, i think
it was last éaturday night a week ago in Alex and,
Q‘ : Mr. Luttrell, I think you said at that time that.we
didn't have a quail program’in-Louisiana. Is £hat
right?

THE CHAIRMAN: I said not one that I knew
of, not an active program.

.MR, KNIPPERS: Well, togday Qe would like
to ask the Commission to gé along with the quail
program in Louisiané°

THE CHAIRMAN: Now I would have to check
with the biologists. They may have a program that
ghey‘are pudﬁn§ that I am not knowledgeable of.

Mr. Yancey, would you respond to the gentleman?

\
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" MR. YANCEY: Well, of course, the Com-
missién has about a.million acréé of land under
managemeﬁt in Louisiana, mainly in wildlifé.manaqe—
menﬁ areas, and~about.half of this acreage'is
locateé'in the upland pine‘regions of the state.
These are quité‘héavily used by quai; hunters from
around in Léuisiana énd the gquail huﬁter has |
basically two problgms. He has a problem of find-
ing a place to hunt,bécause much of the land in the
state is now posted.  Secondly, he has difficulty
finding the type of habitat that you h%ve t& have *®
to produce quail to hunt in.

'On_ééveral of these game management areas
we do have both. in other words, these are opén
to the public to use and they are quite heavily
used by the bird hunters. Secondly, many of these
game management areas have the ty§e of habitat that
you have to have in order to produce birds. So, we
do have the right combination on some of them and
consequently they are very useful to the gquail
hunters in L§ui§iana°

Now habitat conditions can be improved

on some of these lands. There is certainly oppor-

®
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tunity toldo this. This~caﬁ be done by controlled
bui‘ningo It can~bé done By creatihg a diversified
habitat, discing and planting of food patches and
so forth. Of course, this costs money and hope-
fuily we will be aﬁle fo expand this type of prograf -
on some of these lands. | | |
Additionaliy, there ha; been a lot of
ihterestlih'Louisiana for probably 15 years~that
the Coﬁmission acquiré one 5 or 6,000 acre tract in
the pine uplands of the state and set up’an upland
game research and managemeﬁt area. We know thaf
Q our langdg 'acquisition pro'gram"has primarily been con}
centrated in the hardwood regions of the state and
also in the marshlands because it is there we are
suffering our primary loss of valuable wildlife
habitat throﬁgh land clearing in the bottomland
hafdwood regions of theistate; It has been running
106,000 acres-plus per year.
| We feel it would be desirable if the
Commission could find some lahd in the pine upland
regions of the state and set up-one of these upland
game research éregs. and we have met with members

of this Association and we have suggested to them

06 .
.@ HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC, the complete convention service in new orleans



79

that they be on the lookout for a suitable tract

aﬂd if they find‘one,'to let.us know, and we cer-
tainly want to take a look at it. This is the way
we locate most of these tracts of land that we buy
for the cbmmission and set up as game management.
areas. |

Of course, we know that land use practice%
on private land:contrpl guail populations. ‘If you
have got, in your agriéultural lanés. modern-day
intensive clean farming'prgctiées on your fafm,
you have‘virtuaily no quail. If the 1andowner‘is
willing to leavé-some hédgerows and edge and quail
habitat, then he will havé gquail on his land. We
think that there is some room fbr_improving on this
somewhat in the state in two ways. We can provide
technical assistance to these landowners, Let the
biologists meet with some of thésellandowners that
are interested in implementing quail ﬁanagement
practices on their land and show them how this can
be done. Secondly, we think it would be desiréble
to get an article in the CONSERVATIONIST magazing

that would outline some quail management practices

that could be implemented on private land.
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- We have,talkéd éo qu Benny and he feels
that.this could possibiy be put into the November
issue. We alsovneed to update the brpchufe that .
the Commission has distributed for many years on
how to produce quail and.get this out to wider dis-
tribution to try to encourage 1andowne¥sAto give
thése upland game birds and animals a little more
consideration in their land ménagement practices.

There is a lot of room for improvement
in what we are dqing with regard to quail, We are

the first to acknowledge that. We have so advised

the members of the Association and we are going to

try to expand on the game management areas and get
oﬁt the proper information to the righ£ peéple and
try to encourage them to do a ligtle ﬁit more for
guail, We have, over.the past two or three years,
had several meefihgs with the Louisiana Forestry
Association's Wildlife Recreation Committee and, of
course, the industrial forest laﬁds in Louisiana
number in the millions of acres. We have attempted
to stimulate interest-bn their pért in doing more
for quail on their lands, such as controlled burn-

ing and leave an adeguate amount of edge that would

(] .
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produce‘and carry qu;il through the year. We have
had somé success. The recommendations puf fogether
by the commiésion have been circulated to the mem-
bersﬁof the Lpuisiana;Forestry Association and we
havé received ‘indications that 5 little over half
of their membership were going to try to implement
these recommendationé as company policy.

If you are going té have gquail, you have
got to‘have all the habitat reqhirements that those
birds have to.have on that~§érti¢ular site.' They
have got to haye food. They have got tp have water
and they have got.to have cover. They can't make i}’
without any one of those three. It is a big prob-
lem. Quail populations in Louisiana have nosedived}
We all recognize this, We don't expgct them to
ever go back to the level that they were éS or 36

years'ago, but we do feel that there is room to do

[0

some things to benefit guail pOpﬁlations and benefi
bird huﬁting in the state, and we want to work with
the Association and see if we can't get something
going along this liné;

THE CHAIRMAN: _pick, I made this state-

ment that our biologists were hard-working people

a9
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and if the money was available and p£0per habitat
could be found or created, that I‘félt positive
that we would have a more concerted program. Ed
didn't know of a program at this time. It was just
one of those things that I hadn't educatéd myself
én, but I'fee1 like,.Mr. Knipper$} that our profes-
sional staff, provided we have the monéy and'prq—
vided we can £ind the proper haﬁitat, would be very
happy to work to improve the quaii progrém.or‘any
other wildlife program iﬁ tﬁe State that we dan

get to. I know our biologists work like everything
with what they-have. Am I right there, Dick?

MR. YANCEY: Yes°' These game management
areas are ﬁot managed for any one type of wildlife.
For exémple, these upland areas provide a place to
hunt,,habitat for deer and turkey as well quail and
squirrel and all the game birds and animals that we
haQe. Through some habitét work we can improve the
quail picture at the same time. | |

THE CHAIRMAN: I feel the need gfeatly of]
an upland area where'wé could do some experimenta-
tion with other types of wildlife management, besid

what we have now,

e
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This particular group has had a bill
’introduded in the legislature to provide a $5 uplan
game hunting license, and it is stipulated in the

~

Bill that the proceedé from the sale of these
licenses, if they go‘thrbﬁgh. woﬁld be uséé to
improve quail and‘uéland game hunting in the State.

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. Anyone else? Mr.
Dupuy.

MR. DUPUY: Mr, chairman, I don't think
we are really prepared and this discussion on guail
came up a little bit totally unexpected, as a mat-
ter of fact, but it seems to me that in addition
to what 6ur professional staff is doing and has
thouéhts and pléns to do, the ideés in the areas
.fﬁat Mr. Yancey has mentioned, of course, with
regard to acquisition of new lands and developing
a propagation pfogram oh.mandgement areas that we
‘presently now have, there are one or two things
that occurred to me, Dick, while you were talking

that I might add or suggest that you look into.

The cooperative efforts of the Louisiana

Forestry Commission, the Soil Conservation Service,

the Agricultural stabilization and Conservation

121
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. Service, and, of course, the Wildlife Federation

and the Bird Huhters Association, we should all
have a bettéf uﬁéerstanding of thé programs avail-
able by each of these'diffefent agencies and organ-
‘izations and perhaps with some cooperative effort
on the part of all,.we can all join in having bette
knowledge of methods énd.practices for the propaga-
tion of quail.

We‘shoﬁld, of coursq} work in the direc-
tion of an inducement program for private land
owners, with due respect for the rights of private
owneréhip, Then I thinﬁ maybe we could work in the

 dirqcti6n of some sdrt of reactivation of research
on propagation of gquail. I‘am not suggesting'that
we raise them, éen raise, and then release. That
is not very.bractical and has never been proven to
be practical. éut.theré is a type of gquail now
that commercial pen raisers do raise. I think it
islreferred to as XLD-2 or SOmething or other that
is supposedly a larger bird with maybe all legs,.
but nevertheless a quail, and it does in fact repro
duce, is.sup§osed to reprodﬁce,Ain six weeks. If

this happens, then if that bird can be propagated

ﬁaeﬂ
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the direction of a program among farmers. call it

and.developed. perhaps we can reactivate some of
the infofmation'and some of the work that we had
done many years ago toward the propagation program;
Then I thiﬂk.we need td;.with all due
‘ufgency, complete the study on the effect of Mirex
on the direct death of birds by consumptlon and the
lndlrect ellﬁlnation of lnsects which form a part
of the food‘diet. | |

Finally, I think maybe we could work in

Acres for Wildlife, if you will, or whatever we
can call it. I ;hink w; éan‘induce'farmers gnd
landowners to voluntarily take pért in a program
which would, like the Future Farmers of America
and a lot of otﬁer organiiations, the 4-H and other
work to have the landowners,recognized if they par-
ticipate in a Acres~for- ~wildlife type of program.
This is dlstlng01shed from the federal program
where landowners are compensated on an acre basis
for leaving acreage in wildlife. I am speaking of
strictly statewide and voluntary,

So, there are many things that we can do

and I think there is an urgent need to move forwargd

8,
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with the quail program.:

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Knippers, I believe I

made a good move in appointing a committee and .I am

sure I made a very good move in appointing the
chairman of this committee. This man seems. to have

made quite a study.i I feel that he will be a good

| man to work with your organization and I know he

will be a good man to work with our professional
staff to do anything that might be done to upgrade
our program there,

| I have twq otﬁer peOplé I want to call on
if I may. Mr°'Veillon, I will take you last, and
I will call on Mr. Richard Carlton. Would you. come

to the mike, please? We will give Mr. Veillon all

"the time he wants.-

MR. RICHARD CARLTON: I certainly want to
apologize to you for coming today instead of not
getting here ygéterday at the informal meeting., I
understood that you didn't have a very full agenda
and apparently it developed into being a pretty
full one, so I will make it as brief as possible.

I am Richafd carlton from Baton Rouge

and I am here representing our Baton Rouge Black
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Powder, our muzzle-loading club, and I have been

in contact with"tﬁe other clubs over the state.
Really I would hope thatvyou would accept this és
not being necessafiiy~a formal presentation that
needs actiqﬁ now, I mainly want to get your thbugh
along the linés of a.muzzlefléading season, Of
course, we will be.caming:back ﬁo'your regular
_hunﬁing seaéon meeting, open hearing up in Alex.

I heard‘jﬁst this morning that»éenator
Nunez has put in a bill askinq-for a muzzle—-loading
season and maybe it is a moot guestion, anyhow, but
I did want to talk Qith ybu folks aboﬁt,it.

The muzzle-loading shooting has been
spoken of as being the fasﬁest groﬁing shooting
sport‘in the country today'and it is increasing
every day. I think this is aﬁteéted to in the
fact that we have just recentlf got another nationa
publication tha£ is devoted strictly to muzzle-
loading shooting. We have found, the folks that
have become-interested‘in it and started shooting,
that we have run into a group of people that are
not taking advantage of our ouﬁdbor resources that

would take advantage of it if we had a special

o . .
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muzzle-loading season. This is a130'a'grou§ of
people that kxind of have a tendency against hunting
aﬂd against -- if if,weren't for muzzle-loaders,
some of them would be pretty much against firearmé.
of course;Awe also found that children are partic-
‘ularly interested in'muzzle—loading.; It amazes me.
‘We have got an Explofef groﬁp of Scouts in Baton
Rouge and if looks like; from the limitation of the
time that we haQe to devote to these folks, that we
are going to have a time to limit ﬁhe numbers
involved. If we can‘get ghildren}interested in
hunéing and shooting ééo;ts, we might be able to
overcome a lot of the opposition that we are getting
from some of these outside organizations that don't
appreciate the fact £hat fhe ﬁunters have been pay-
.ing for keeping the wildlife that we have gqt and
this is certainly deveIOping into a serious problem.
| Of course, these are sidelines on it, but
the main thing is that we do have a group-of peOplq,
a big group of people .and getting bigger, that are
very much interested in getting in.the woods and
ﬁaking advantage of our wildlife resources that

wouldn't ordinarily go hunting during the regular
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gun season. They are interested 1in muzzle-loaders.
They are not interested in modern weapons. They
actually, some'of them, have a fear of going into
fhe woods during theltime-that the modern season

is going on. I don't think there is justification
Afor this but it is there and the people dd ﬁave
this intefest. .

There have been muzzle—ldading seasons

in a great number'of the other staﬁes and, depend-
ing on.who you talk to, the experiences that the
people haveihéd have beén either excellent or,
éepending oﬁ who.you’afé talking to, you can fing
almost anything.

| We would  like very much, énd would like
for the Commission to be thinking about it, to have
a épepial mgzzle-iéading season within‘a framework .
to 5e determined by the pebple most knowledgeable
.in game management and-how'it could‘be best used

to furnish our resources to this group of people
that are'inte;ested.in muzzlg-loading. We have
been and will continte to be in touch with your
staff people and certainly want them to be giving

us advice on what type of presentation to make at

o .
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tﬁe public hearin§ in Alexandria.

Again, let me apologize to you for extend
ing it 6ut.. There afe oné or two points that I
miéht menfiqn here, that you might be thinking
about. We would like £o.thihk §f this as é primi-
tive weapon season and there are some black powder
weapons and some muzéle-lqading weapons, as far as
that goes, that can in no Qay be cohsidered primi-
tive. I am sure ﬁhat this is something that the
staff will be taking into consideraﬁion. There are
sége that you are going.to bé hearing, also, andv
everyéne that I have tal#éd t6 without exception
has been in agreement thaf this season should be
limited to, in somé manner, what could be considere
primitive weapons or a replica of a primitive
weapon. Our tﬂoughts are that something along
the lines of a fl;nt or percussion rifle, loaded
from the muzzle;'with the percussion ignition sys-
tem having an exposed cap.. This would rule out
some of the weapons that are made -~ well, there
are some of the@ that yoh can actually take the
Bxeech plug out; the breech plug is enclosed in a

breech-loading type shetgun deal, and you can take f{

d
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breecﬁ -- with a little bit of ingenuity yoﬁ can
take that bfeech plug out and thread you a barrel
insert for just about any caliber rifle you want

fo réplace it, that you could stick in your pocket
after you shot your deer and then repiace your per-
cussion cap-after it‘was over with.

'These are just some thoughts on this, but
we would like very much, §11 of us, to-work with
the staff on developing some proposals to make to
the Commission at the Aiexandria meeting when the
open hearings are held.‘-We would also like Qery
much your support for such a season.

MR. THOMPSON: Question,. What is the
range of your gun?

MR. CARLTON: Depending on the rifle, the
commpn‘ordinAry hunting rifle, effective range =--
now I am speaking as an individual -- I am sure
there are ofhers, but I don't think any of -the real
muzzle-loading ghooters tﬁat are using theAtype

weapons that we are talking about here, would want

to shoot at a deer over a hundred yards. You can

get acéuracyAbeyond that point. You can get accur-

acy out of some of these rifles up to, say, 200
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| their fault;‘it'S'your fault.,

‘you do everything right, the weather will mess you

"to be just so.. This is another thing about these

.weapon.' Well, if'everything'goés just right, I

challenge to you. I have hunted all my life with

‘with a modern gun again. I just don't get the same

yards and even:beyond that, but everything has got

wéapons. I have heard the statement made that therp

is no disadvantage to a muzzle loader over a modern

couldnft_argue that this miéht be\trﬁe ub td; say,
106 yards, but I’have‘seen efen on the target
range in one day‘s-shoéting'maybe iS or 20 timesl
things don't go right. | |

That is the big-thing about it.' It is a

modern weapons and I got started on black powder

weapons. I don't think I will ever go in the woods
kind of enjoyment out of it. I am speaking for
myself, but when you load that gun, you did it.
Remington and Winchester and no one else did it..
If yéu forget to put the powder in, that's not

There are many, many occasions, even when

up. Condensation will mess you up. - There is just

[

any number of things can happen. It is not the sam

3T
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as going in the woods with a modern weapon,

| MR. DUPUY: Mr. carlton, is your o;gahiza
tion interested in an either-sex or a bucks-only
season?

MR. CARLTON: I thinktthat we would like
to leave this up to #he wildlife biologists. Well,
leﬁ me say tﬁis; We don't want an either-sex; the
ones that I représent'don'fkwant either-sex on an
early season.

MR. DUPUY: Do not?

MR, CA#LTON: No, sir. We feel like it
worries us. If we did have an either—#ex season,
we would rather it be later, midale-split, of eveﬂ
maybe at the end of the season, after the regular
season,

THE CHAIRMAN: Are there any other com-
ments, gentlemeﬁ? Thank you, Mr. Carlton; I.
bélieve I can.assure you that the Commission mem-
bers will think about this seriously and I~know
that our professionalostafflwill give it some study

MR. cARLTOﬁ: Thank you very much.

THE CHAIRMAN: Now we have -—-

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: May I ask Richard a

Q6 ' )
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éuestion?

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.:

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: Richard, keeping in
mind that there are other biils in the legislature
at this time, extendingbthe crossbow season, the
bow-and-arrow season, how long a period of time
are you talking about outside the regular gun
season, that your people are thipkihg about?

MR. CARLTON: Of course, Mr. Angelle, we
want to gét as much time as we can, but --

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: Are you talking about
'a_day,,two days? |

MR. CARLTON: Well, sir, we would like
something similar to the archery season;

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: 40 or 50 days?

MR. CARLTON: Say one part of the archery
season, The archery season runs between every
split. Really; say ten days during oge’period,
say maybe have!two ten-day splits during ﬁﬁe year.

THE CHAIRMAN: Would yoﬁ consider sharing
it with the archery people?

MR. CARLEON: Absolutely.

DIRECTOR ANGELLE: If the archery people
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‘less powder came in, and then when the smokeless

would allow you! (Laughter)
. ' THE CHAIRMAN: I would like to say this,
while Mr. Veillon is coming to the mike. I am old

enough to have hunted in the black powder season

and I was still hunting.when'the first semi-smoke-

powder came in, and baék in my early days when I
shot a 'squirrel, I would run aréund the other side
of the tree to see if he felll

DIRECTQR ANGELLE: And I thought all this
time you weré 39 years old. | |

._THE-CHAIRMAN:  Of‘cohfse, Jack Benny and
I are still 39; but I remember that very well. I
remember when the first’smokeless_powdef shells
came in, which was the Peters. You feilows might
know that, and when you shot a squirrel, you had
to run around and see if you hit him.

MR, THOMPSON; Cclay, this is really not
Kosher’and I know that my better judgment tells me
no£ to make these remarks, but I think in all fair*‘
ness. to Richard I shouid. I would oppose‘you. I
don't see anyAvalidity in your having a season

ahead of the ordinary hunter, the average hunter,
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~... and I am tej_l.~11ng you this mainly so that you can
try to swayjme.an§nte;l me somefhing'thaf I haven't
seen- or Ivhaven’t analyzed. I théught'it would;
only be fair té tell you my feelings at this time
andvmaybe you-can‘come up with sométhing than can
sway me the dther.way, but at the presentltime I.
would be against you.
MR. CARLTON: I am certéinly going to try
to convince you. |
THE CHAIRMAN: -Mr; ﬁeill¢n, please, sir.
MR. EDGAR VEI#LON: Thank you, Mr. Chgir-
Qib man. I would like to comment 6na§n item of old

business, but before I do I would like to make a
few remarks directed to a comment that Mr, Carlton
made about maybe we could convert some of these
people who<would ordinarily be agéinst huﬁting if
they were not allowed to shoot this black powder.
I think'thét.there are many other ways
to convert these péople° At the recent national
convention that I attended in Denver, colorado,
it was very gratifying to mé to hear the céliber
of people that were addressing the assembly give

the hunter his due for the contributions that he

0
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has maae toithe enfiré-envir§nméntéi pictufe over
;ﬁé years. A
One of these’gehtlemen Qas Dr. Sfocker
Leopold and he occupies about thé'highest #tatus
you can, QS’faf as conser§ation and thé protection
of:it, and certainly‘théréuis\a volume of.informa—
t@on,to.testify th;t'it'has beenﬂfhrough the
hunter's efforts and.moneylover-the yéars,that has
prevented this terrible sit@atign‘froﬁ beihg worse
than it i§4 - |
The item of businéss that I Qantéd‘to
comment én was the upcoﬁing naval 6§eratioﬂé on
tﬁevPearl River Game Managément Area, I was asked
to db this by Mr. Cliff Danby of the Audubon Soc-
iety. I read the correspondence to and from Mr.
Angelle, also Rear‘Admirél Guest,wassdring hiﬁ that
the level of this operation will be such that it
will not disturb the wiidlife in the area. Per-
sonally, I think that he is sincere. I think that
Mr. Angelle is sincere, and I'am not particulafly
worried abouﬁvthis one.

However, the observation has been made

that it has been only through many years of untirin
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efforts on the part of individuals that these game
ménagement'areas were finally.aéquired,- Of course,
the purpose they are sﬁpposed to serve is fdr pub-
lic recreation.
| It seems like several different activi-
ties are creeping in here. I am ﬁot saying they
are-necessarily bad}'but the question that I was
asked to pose was this: ‘Why doés it have to be on |
a gamé management érea? I am suré there is a good
answer for it. Also, is there any guideline that-
has been set up to gauge these aétivities as té
whethe? they will be harmful or not? If there
isn't, there certainly should be,'becaﬁse this
particular Operation may not pose any problems but
unless you do have -some guidélines or criteria to
go by, it is going to be an awful hard thing to
rendér a decision on future operations of this
type.

Would anybody care to comment on‘any of
that? |

THE CHAIRMAN: I have been informed that
Jbé has the answers, and we will call on Joe.

MR. HERRING: Mr. Chairman, in working

o HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in nmew. orleans




100

C:b with t}mese people, tﬁey have assured us that there
would-not be but ‘about 15 people on the area
involved and that their boats would just bé on the
banks. Now I realize there is concern‘f;om some
of the people what could happen here.
- We have had éimilar qperations on'other
wildlife'management éreas; I say similar; they
have been more extensiVe than this, in-the name of
natiohalldefense; ;nd this is more or less what we
considered on this, was national defense, in allow-
ing these people to just dock their boats and be
(:]. { on the bank side the;e. . We have had some real
extensive maneuvérs on red dirt wildlife management
a;easvat varioﬁs times, Even on Peason Ridge, one
of our wildlife“management areas, we had a complete
encampment there, built up and similar to what they
would find in Viet Nam, for them to do some oOf
their practices there, but af'no time have they
ever used any live ammunition or have they.used
any type of explosives or anything that would:be
disturbing to the wildlife on these areas.

Now in takiné.spme of this into consid-

eration in letting them have their boat maneuvers

e '
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é;i‘ on here -- this was similar to areas in-the Far
East where they would like to practice -- we felt
liké in some cases this was national defense.
Surely in considering this on some of the areas;
national defense would be of value in our consider-
ations there° |

But ‘they have assured ué, and they have
many Sierra Club members and others in the organi-
zation, and these people are real concerned.aboﬁt
what would happeg also to the wildlife on the area,
and we feel like that with the limiteé people they
<:]. will have and just using the bank itself to dock
| their boats in getting on the bank and notvgoigg
into the interior of the wildlife.manageﬁent area
there and that they would have.no effect on the
population there. | |

Yes; sir, Mr. wille.

Mﬁ, WILLE : Edgar, I remember this par-
ticular motion when it came up and I do believe
that a prime consiéeration in us agreeing to this
was the fact that they needed to simulate an area
of operations where théy would be required to go

into at a future date and it certainly would concexn
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national defense as far as I am concerned. I do
know that in such areas as Fort Polk, they have
developed areas nowfwherebj they simulate whole
villages, Vietnamese villages and things like this,
where they go iﬁ~and actually use these‘bperations;
but that was ﬁhe érimary reason for consideration.
of the request,‘becaﬁse of thato. |

_MR; HERRING: I would just like to assﬁre
Mr. Veillon on this that if there was or we felt
like there was any danger in‘this to the wildlife
there, we would ceftainiy recommend that it would
be turned;down. As each request comes in, we will
consider it tha£ way, and.we have on some occasions
turned down where ﬁhey were thinking about using
possibly explosives or other types of devices there
which could be-disturbing. We did on Russell Sage
Wildlife Management Area. So each one is taken
into consideration indi&idually, and we have turned
some down, but on this particular one we have had
some correspondence on it from oné or two,individ4
uals on it who ﬁave objected and Qe felt like they

would do no damage to the wildlife resources on the

area,

) .
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"they intended to getlpnto-the area .and then what

Are there any-questions you want tp ask

difectly?

| MR. VEILLON: I can appreciate again that
this particﬁlar one is not going to cause any prob-
lems and that yoﬁ do look at them on the individual
basis. However, part of the gquestion wés, is there
any criieria that yoﬁ refer to before giving an
0.K. to these_things?

- MR. HERRING: It would be how extensively

type of equipment there would be on the area itself,
Qhether it woﬁld.be heavy equipment, of in some
cases, on the upland areas, whether it would be
tanks or other types of equipment'they yould be
using, or what damage they could do to the roads
on the area, the forest resources Of the area, and
alsé to the wildlife of the area, so we do. That
'is why we look at each one individually and find
out what they intend-fo do on the areas.,

We do, you might say,’have criteria on
each area and each individual application.

MR. WILLE: Edgar, they are all weighed

very heavily, believe me, every one of them.

[+] .
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MR. VEILLON: I can appreciate the fact
that live ammunition is not being used; but. I wondel
how many of‘the animals know it. Thank you. |
DIRECTOR ANGELLE: It looks like they are
not going to know it.

THE.CHAIREAN: JIs there any other busi-
ness? Does anyone else have agything to say? If

not, we have a motion to adjourn and it is so

ordered.

. . . Thereupon, at 11;45 o'clock
a.m., Tuesday, May 28, 1974, the
regular monthly Board Meéting of
thé Loﬁisiana Wild Life and

Fisheries Commission was adjourned. . . &

Kathryn G. Chamberlin,
Reporter.
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